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PROCEEDINGS OF THE DODGE COUNTY BOARD OF SUPERVISORS

Regular meeting of the Dodge County Board of Supervisors was called to order by Chairman Missel at 9:00 A.M. on Wednesday, March 15, 2017 in the Board Room of the Courthouse, Fremont, Nebraska with the following members present:  Saalfeld, George, Osborn, Strand, Beam, Weddle and Missel.  Absent:  None.  Prior to roll call, Chairman Missel announced the meeting to be an open public meeting and that the open meeting laws were posted for anyone’s review.  

The Board unanimously declared the meeting legally convened.

The Board unanimously approved the agenda as printed and received and placed on file various county officials’ reports, continuation bond for Douglas R. Egbers, Treasurer of Logan Township, minutes of the January 23, 2017 meeting of the Fremont Health Board of Trustees Operating Board, Financial Statement ending January 31, 2017 & copies of Board of Trustees Oath of Offices of Linda D. McClain, Steve Pribnow and Jody Horner, Waivers of Conditions from owners of property in Roadway Subdivision, minutes of the Dodge County Highway Department Safety meeting of February 23, 2017, Certificate of Insurance for Charles Lange, dba Lange House & Big Movers, Private Utility Installation Agreement with Wiese Plumbing to install a power conduit 1200 feet west of Highway 77/275 on County Rd. P, Certificates of Insurance for the Townships of Platte, Union and Webster and NIRMA Safety Shorts for the month of March 2017. 


The Board unanimously approved the minutes of the March 1, 2017 meeting as printed.


At 9:05 A.M., the Board recessed as a Board of Supervisors and convened as a Board of Corrections.  Chairman Missel dispensed with roll all members being present.


Under any items of discussion, County Attorney Glass reported on an issue related to an early release of a Dodge County inmate from the jail facility in Saunders County.


At 9:07 A.M., Chairman Missel adjourned the Board as a Board of Corrections until Wednesday, March 29, 2017 at 9:05 A.M.


Immediately thereafter, the Board reconvened as a Board of Supervisors.  Chairman Missel dispensed with roll all members being present.


The Board unanimously approved the wage and hour claims as submitted in the amount of $199,628.09.


The Board unanimously approved the financial claims as submitted in the amount of $332,833.50.


Tabled from the last meeting was the OPPD (Omaha Public Power District) potential easements covering Dodge County drainage ditch property and fee acquisitions associated with the same and possible action approving and authorizing the proper signatures on the Right-of-Way Easement and the Warranty Deed.  Attorney Tom Thomsen, representing adjoining landowner Julia Hindmarsh, commented he has communicated with County Attorney Glass and OPPD’s legal counsel and explained they have agreed to add to the easement provisions similar wording as outlined in the motion approving the concept at the February 15th meeting of the County Board allowing the installation of the transmission structures that do not impede drainage or accelerate flooding and return property to original or better condition.  He also recommended another addition on the request of his client, Julia Hindmarsh, be added allowing her to cultivate and be able to maintain surface water in the easement area.   Attorney Russell Westerhold of Fraser Stryker Law Firm and representing OPPD agreed to adding both of these to the easement and also adding the provisions in the motion approving the concept at the February 15th meeting to the deed language.  Other issues of question were ownership of a portion of the property, whether owned by Ms. Hindmarsh or by Dodge County and whether parcel #6 was included in the incentive payment.  Attorney Westerhold explained an additional $800 would be added to the payment for this parcel.  He also agreed to share his title work with Attorney Thomsen to determine ownership prior to hiring an abstractor if needed and before finalization of the easement and deed for the County Board to consider.  Leading to the question of ownership was that the 1909 records when the drainage district was formed did not indicate the size of right-of-way.  

 
Geneie Andrews of GIS Workshop presented a proposal for the County Weed and Register of Deeds Tabs on the Dodge County WebGIS Site.  She presented information on the tabs and explained the fees.  If the county would move forward with the two final tabs, there would be a savings of 35% discount instead of a savings of 25% if only the deeds tab was approved and explained the annual maintenance would not be charged in the first year for the tabs.  If the county would wait until the next budget year, they would pay full value without the discount.  Supervisor George, Chairman of the Finance Committee, said he could not support this today, because he did not have a clear picture of how the county would be financially going into the next budget year.   Chairman Missel explained this was a timing issue financially and supported the addition of the tabs.  By consensus, the proposals were tabled until the Finance Committee looked at the county’s financial situation.


The Board unanimously passed a motion adopting and authorizing the Chairman to sign a Resolution to adopt a “NO ENGINE BRAKE” sign on West Military.

The Board unanimously passed a motion adopting and authorizing the Chairman to sign a Resolution as presented accepting a study from Highway Superintendent Doll on the vacation of County Rd. 14 from County Rd. S to County Road S Blvd, and set the public hearing date of 10:15 A.M. on Wednesday, April 12, 2017.  Prior to the motion, Highway Superintendent Doll went thru his findings on the study.

The Board unanimously passed a motion to receive one bid from Schlosser Enterprises, Inc., the only bidder, opened on March 13, 2017 for machine mowing of county road right-of-way in the amount of $22,440.00 and referred the bid to the Road and Bridge Committee for possible negotiations and to bring back their recommendation to the next meeting on March 29th for consideration.  The Road & Bridge Committee felt the bid was too high.  Highway Superintendent Doll estimated the bid at $12,229.00.

Richard Bell, Managing Member of R & D USA, LLC, was present to answer any questions regarding their request for consideration of adoption of an Amended Inducement Resolution asking Dodge County to approve R and D USA, LLC, a Nebraska limited liability company, d/b/a Scribner Natural Products, request for the issuance of Industrial Development Revenue Bonds in the aggregate principal amount of not to exceed $15,000,000, which figure was amended prior to the meeting to $17,000,000. Chairman Missel explained the original bonds were in the amount of $7,000,000, which was approved by the county back on August 5, 2015.  He also explained the county had no financial liability by approving this resolution issuing the bonds.  Mr. Bell explained their need to increase the amount, because they plan to expand their feed product for swine due to interests from large major animal feeding companies who are conducting university studies on their product.  The expansion into feed for swine may require multiple factories.  The money will also be used to get their current factory up to its maximum production and upgrading it to a food grade facility by adding stainless steel.  They also produce feed for chickens and turkeys as well as a soil enhancer.  The Board unanimously passed a motion adopting and authorizing the Chairman to sign the Amended Inducement Resolution approving the request of R and D USA, LLC, A Nebraska limited liability company, d/b/a Scribner Natural Products for the issuance by Dodge County of Industrial Development Revenue Bonds in the aggregate principal amount of not to exceed $17,000,000 as amended prior to today’s meeting.

At 10:17 A.M., the Board recessed as a Board of Supervisors and convened as a Board of Equalization.  Chairman Missel dispensed with roll all members being present.

The Board unanimously approved tax roll corrections #4785, #4786 and #4787.

The Board unanimously received an Application for Exemption (form 457) of Midland University of Fremont, Nebraska on a 2016 2-wheel Carry-On utility trailer and passed a motion accepting the recommendation of the County Treasurer and granted the exemption. 


Prior to adjourning as a Board of Equalization, County Assessor Churchill updated the County Board on her certification of values and changes made to the valuation of properties.  The County Assessor’s office anticipates sending around 10,000 notices of valuation changes to property owners.  She reminded the County Board of last year’s values, which were so bad no level of value was determined by the state.


At 10:30 A.M., Chairman Missel adjourned the Board as a Board of Equalization until 10:00 A.M. on Wednesday, March 29, 2017.


Immediately thereafter, the Board reconvened as a Board of Supervisors.  Chairman Missel dispensed with roll all members being present.


Restitution Director Dawn Peters explained to the County Board funding received from the Nebraska Crime Commission for the VOCA Grant which funds the offices part-time employer has not yet been received from the state.  She was told the federal funds may not be available.  Mrs. Peters explained Dodge County’s last grant application was approved, but there are other counties who have not yet received approval.  She will be submitting her second cash report soon and will be approaching the County Board to again submit the grant application for another year.  

The Board took no action reconsidering a motion made at the February 15, 2017 meeting regarding uniform copy fees.  County Attorney Glass remarked the statutes are not clear and the party submitting the request to him for the County Board to reconsider the motion was looking at an Attorney General’s opinion made 16 years ago in 2001.  

Committee Reports – Supervisor Strand reported the ladies restroom on the first floor of the courthouse is finished and Building Superintendent Walter and his assistant Dana Nielsen are now working on the men’s restroom on the first floor.  He commended them on their good work.  Plans are to continue with remodeling other restrooms in the coming years.  He commented improvements were needed at the Extension Office, which will be addressed in the next budget year.  Also discussed was office space for the Probation, with anticipation of bringing back to the County Board for consideration.

At 10:45 A.M., the Board unanimously passed a motion to go into closed session to discuss general assistance claims for the month of February, 2017.

At 10:55 A.M., the Board unanimously passed a motion to go back into open session from the discussion of the claims.  No action was taken on any of the claims.

At 10:56 A.M., Chairman Missel adjourned the Board as a Board of Supervisors until Wednesday, March 29, 2017 at 9:00 A.M.








Fred Mytty








Dodge County Clerk
1. County Officials’ Reports 

a) County Clerk (February 2017) 13a.pdf
i) Marriage Licenses

     $400.00

ii) Copies


     $323.00

iii) Badge Applications

       $10.00

iv) Miscellaneous Fees

$25,710.63

b) Clerk of District Court (February 2017)
$3,786.45 13b.pdf
c) Register of Deeds (January 2017) 13c.pdf
i) Documentary Stamps

         $6,520.85

ii) Filing Fees (excluding preservation)    $12,139.00

iii) Filing Fees (preservation)

         $1,989.00

iv) Copies & Escrow


         $1,060.50

v) Interest 




     $3.00

d) Building Inspection/Zoning Department (February 2017)
$697.12 13d.pdf
e) Highway Department (February 2017)

 $246.60 13e.pdf
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